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Minutes of the Meeting Held

December 11, 2007
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Dover Downs, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, December 11, 2007.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Robert B. Brown, Commissioner
	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner
	


Others Present

	Andrew Kerber, DAG
	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge 

	Judy Davis-Wilson, Executive Director, DSBF
	Michael T. Scuse, Secretary of Agriculture

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	John Hensley, Sr. Dir., Horse Racing, D. Downs

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Louise Kinsey, Operations Support Specialist

	Annie Renzetti, DHRC Veterinarian
	Joseph Strug, Dalare Associates

	Robert Willard, Deputy Attorney General
	Virginia Keeler, Owner

	James Boese, GM, Harrington Raceway
	Hugh Gallagher, Administrator of Racing, DHRC

	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing D. Downs
	Michael Tupman, Deputy Attorney General

	Robert Collison, Chief DHRC Investigator
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal


	Call to Order/Welcome
	Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:38 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

	Approval of Minutes


	Commissioner Brown made a Motion to approve the November 13, 2007 Minutes as written. Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

	New Business
  Symposium on Racing & Gaming
New DAG for Judges

Public Hearing: Rules Changes

  Anabolic Steroids

	Commissioner Brown attended the meeting in Arizona and reported people traveled from as far overseas as Japan. He was very impressed by the knowledge of those he met. For example, in the portion involving medication rules, a candy bar containing caffeine was discussed. 

Andrew Kerber welcomed and introduced Robert Willard, Deputy Attorney General (DAG). Mr. Willard is moving forward the six appeals scheduled for December 19th. The intention of all involved is to promptly deal with all horsemen’s appeals in the future. 
Mr. Kerber led the proceedings. No written comments were received. In the Public Comments portion, Mr. Lockhart asked about Rule 10.2.8.2., which was omitted in the Register of Regulations’ publication. The Commission moved forward with the rules as published; Rule 10.2.8.2 will be scheduled for appropriate notice at a later time. The proposed changes for Rule 8 will cause a sequential renumbering of the final rules. With no written or oral changes suggested during this Public Hearing, Commissioner Williamson moved to approve the final rules as submitted, Commissioner Staats seconded. The vote carried unanimously. The record was closed at 10:46 a.m. An Order will be signed at the January DHRC meeting, and the newly amended rules will become effective on February 11, 2008. 
Mr. Gallagher opened the discussion by clarifying that the Commission listened to what Mr. Strug reported, and wisely tabled the issue, not rejected it as some local news reported. Delaware certainly does not want to be perceived as endorsing unlawful steroid use. Mr. Strug added the most effective quality screening techniques must be used. Dr. Maylin at Cornell University will look into what is needed. It is a very complex issue. Mr. Strug will work closely with Cornell and Pennsylvania, who are taking an approach which will examine the blood. Further discussion elaborated on the science involved and potential penalties. Many questions must be answered before Delaware will be able to develop regulations. This issue was referred to the Rules Committee for further discussion.

	Old Business
	None offered.

	Public Comment
  DHRC Rule 3.1.4.6

  Detention

  Strong Penalties for Rule Infractions
  Out of Race Testing 
  Illegal Substance Use in Horses 


	Ms. Virginia Keeler commented on the Commission rule which prohibits “any official relationship with parent, child or sibling.” She said claims several people have those relationships and work for the track or the Commission; she was one of them. Her concern was for the Commission to enforce the rule equally to all employees. Mr. Gallagher responded; the Commission rule applies to Commission employees not track employees, who are allowed to own horses. He knows one person in track publicity who races horses at both tracks. When there is a conflict a decision is made. Dr. Renzetti gave the example of a Vet’s Assistant scheduled to work on a night when his close relative raced. His work schedule was changed. Mr. Collison commented there will come a time when the Commission will have to make a determination on the conflict issue. It can be very broad, for example, is a mutual clerk’s father permitted to own a horse? Commissioner Brown added it’s not the public complaining as much as the horsemen themselves, about each other. The business is very competitive. Mr. Lockhart summarized that at present there are no conflicts, whether or not it is as consistent or as “official” as some might perceive it to be. 
Ms. Keeler also relayed her experience with detention; she felt security was not as tight as it could be. Mr. Gallagher responded there is no DHRC detention now. The issue was raised last winter; DHRC has no funding. Mr. Lockhart added there are costs associated with it; Dover Downs does not intend to do a detention barn in the future. In the past, they’d reluctantly decided to go forward to go with the industry policy. He opposes the practice.
(continued next page)
Commissioner Brown commented that when horsemen are caught for rule violations, they should be given the penalties they deserve. 
Ms. Keeler also stated this practice should occur more frequently. Chairman Steele responded the Commission has no jurisdiction on the farms, as the DSOA and many legislators consistently oppose any change of current legislation. Mr. Gallagher said some out of competition testing has been done and more will be done randomly. Mr. Collison offered that the DHRC employees who did help with the last rounds of testing were not paid for their time. 

Ms. Keeler claimed horsemen continually use illegal substances on their horses. Mr. Strug said sampling is being done for EPO antibodies. We have the most effective test in place and have since testing was begun. Mr. Gallagher added in Florida Dr. Sams did testing on some horses at the end of their lives. They were given shots; afterwards they couldn’t even lift their heads. It’s cruel, to give EPO; people who do should get out of racing immediately. At the ARCI meeting in Tucson Rep. Oberle said there is “a disconnect” with the current legislation. He expressed concern and agreed that DHRC does need funding. Chairman Steele suggested calls to support a change in legislation be made to Representatives, Senators, and JJ Davis, Budget Director. She also frequently voices her opinion to Secretary Scuse when she sees him. In the last few years there has been no movement towards adopting the DHRC’s proposed language. Ms. Keeler felt horsemen should come to Commission meetings and become more involved with such issues. Her purpose here today was to mention these issues to the Commission; her opinions have not made her popular among the horse racing community. Chairman Steele thanked her for coming and added it’s helpful to know what she sees.

	Adjourn to Executive Session

	At 11:52 a.m., Commissioner Brown moved to adjourn to Executive Session for personnel and litigation issue discussion. Commissioner Williamson seconded, the Motion passed unanimously.  

	Break for Lunch
	The Chair called a break for lunch at 12:45 p.m.

	Upcoming Events

  Regular Meeting
  Rules Committee
	01/08/08 10:15 a.m. at Dover Downs, Chesapeake Room

02/05/08 10:15 a.m. at Department of Ag. Secretary’s Conf. Room

	Adjournment


	At 1:57 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Staats moved to adjourn, Commissioner Brown seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  


	 Adjournment to Public Session
	At 12:45 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Staats moved to adjourn, Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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